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Introduction
Dear Parent/Carer
This handbook is written for all parents of children at or about to enrol in Mearns Nursery.  It contains information about the nursery itself and the other aspects of nursery education.  We hope you will find it useful and informative. 

We look forward to welcoming our new children and parents and can assure you that we will all do our best to make sure that you will enjoy being part of our nursery.

In our aims we state that we will work in partnership and we actively encourage you to take a positive role in the education of your children.  With your support we can work together to make sure your child gets the very best nursery experience available.

You are free to visit the nursery at any time and we aim to make sure that any enquiries or concerns are dealt with speedily and courteously.  Should you wish to speak with any member of staff please call at the school, where every effort will be made to allow you to speak to the appropriate person?  Alternatively, you may telephone 0141 570 7220 to make an appointment with Linda Clarkson.

Welcome to Mearns Nursery.

Ann Macbeth



Linda Clarkson

Ann Macbeth




Linda Clarkson
Head Teacher




Depute Head Teacher 
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Mearns Nursery Class Aim

In Mearns Nursery, we aim to work in partnership to develop successful learners, confident, healthy individuals, responsible citizens and effective contributors.  To ensure this we will:
· develop close relationships in order that together children can enjoy learning experiences in an atmosphere in which we feel valued, supported, confident and secure with a sense of belonging.

· educate the whole child by making provision for learning based on knowledge and understanding of all aspects of a child’s development supported by appropriate resources - provision which will enable every child to be an active learner and which will challenge and consolidate every child’s progress.

· maintain an environment which will give equal opportunities for all.

· develop within each child positive attitudes; attitudes of respect for self, other people, for the needs and opinions of other people and respect for property and the environment.

· develop good relationships within our community.

Pupils, staff and parents worked together to agree our Vision Statement:
Building the future together through learning and achieving in a safe, fun and caring environment.
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Nursery Information

School Name:


Mearns Primary School

Nursery Name:

Mearns Nursery Class

Address:


Hunter Drive





Newton Mearns





G77 6DP





East Renfrewshire 

Telephone Number:

0141 570 7220

Fax. Number:


0141 570 7221

On the web:


www.ea.e-renfrew.sch.uk/mearns

Co-educational Status:            The Nursery is co-educational

Stages:                                     3 – 5yr olds

Planning capacity 

of the Nursery:                        120 (60 morning and 60 afternoon).
Multi denominational Policy of the Nursery

The nursery is multi-denominational.  We respect and welcome children and parents of all religions, faiths and beliefs.  As a nursery we celebrate cultural diversity.

   Nursery Room 1
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Senior Management Team
Head Teacher




Ann Macbeth

Depute Head Teacher



Linda Clarkson
(Nursery, P1 and Pupil Support)

Nursery Staff and Qualifications

Ann Macbeth        Head Teacher   

BA Social Science Psychology/Sociology)





  

Teaching Diploma (Jordanhill)






            French Diploma – L’Alliance Française, Paris
Linda Clarkson     Depute Head Teacher
BEd

Post Graduate Diploma, Support for Learning
Laura Martin
      Teacher


BEd

Shona Aitken
      Senior Child Development Officer 
NNEB, SVQ A1
Cathie Kelly
      Child Development Officer

NNC, PDA SPL 
Joyce Murray        Child Development Officer

HNC
Barbara McLeish  Child Development Officer

MA, PGDE, PGCN

CHILD PROTECTION POLICY AND PROCEDURES

	At Mearns Primary School We Work Hard to Keep Our Children Safe 
[image: image1.jpg]East Renfrewshire
Child Protection
Committee






At Mearns Primary School and Nursery Class we take the care, welfare and protection of our children very seriously. We believe all children have a right to feel safe within the school, home and community.  Within our school we strive to provide a safe, secure and nurturing environment for our pupils, which promotes inclusion and achievement.

All staff in Education have a statutory and professional responsibility to take action if we have reason to believe a child is suffering, or is at risk of abuse. 

Our Child Protection Policy and procedures set out what we will do if we have reason to believe a child is being abused or is at risk of abuse, either within the home or the community. These policies are designed to ensure that children get the help they need when they need it.

Every staff member undergoes a minimum of one child protection training activity every session. Many of our staff are more extensively trained in specific areas of child protection to support and identify potential child protection concerns.

All schools in East Renfrewshire have comprehensive Pupil Support systems in place and we work closely with our partners in Social Work, Health and the Police. The school works in partnership with a multi agency Joint Support Team to ensure that the best possible supports are available to pupils when they need them.

The Child Protection Coordinator for the school and nursery is Mrs Ann Macbeth.  If you wish any further information or a copy of the school policy, please contact the School Office. If you wish to discuss this important matter further, please make an appointment to see Mrs Macbeth.

If you are worried or know of a child who could be at risk of abuse or neglect please speak to the Child Protection Coordinator or to a member of staff at one of the following numbers:

	Barrhead Social Work Office: 0141 577 8300

	Clarkston Social Work Office: 0141 577 4000

	Strathclyde Police Family Protection Unit: 0141 532 4900

	Standby Social Work Out of Hours 0800 811 505
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The School Building

Our well-equipped building was opened to pupils on Monday 20 August 2001 and has excellent facilities.  A team of workers employed by SPG Property and Facilities Management Ltd manage the maintenance, catering and cleaning of the building.

Specialist Areas and ‘The Street’

The ‘Street’ and specialist areas within the school are used to benefit the children.  The nursery classes have access to these areas and use them regularly. This allows children to become familiar with the whole school building and participate in new experiences.

Here we are walking through ‘The Street’ 
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Nursery Hours

Daily Sessions:

· Morning: 8.45am – 11.45am  

· Afternoon: 12.30pm – 3.30pm

Wraparound

Our aim is to respond to parental demand to enable work and living patterns to be supported.  We do this by providing flexible hours within a safe, secure and stimulating environment.

The nursery will be staffed to facilitate demand.

Mornings:   Up to one hour prior to normal opening hours

Lunchtime:  From 11.45am – 12.30pm*

Afternoons: From 3.30pm – 5.30pm

*Lunchtime wraparound can be used either after the morning session or before the afternoon session.

Parents will choose a regular care package and charges will be invoiced on a four weekly basis by East Renfrewshire Finance Department.  Parents will be liable for charges on any agreed care package, whether or not the child attends. One hour extra payment will be charged for the late collection of children. 

Charges (As at January 2011)

Before Nursery Session

£4.00

Lunch Session



£4.00

1 hour after PM Session

£4.00

2 hours after PM Session

£8.00
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Register of Applicants

East Renfrewshire Council will keep a register of all applicants and the information contained in the applications will be considered by the admissions panel to assist in the allocation of places.

Please note that the length of time a child’s name has been on the register will not affect priority for admission.

Parents can ask to see their application form at any time.  A change in circumstances may affect the application. If this happens, contact Liz Salter or Carol Duckett at East Renfrewshire Council Office in Barrhead. 

Enrolment Procedures

Once your child has been allocated a place in the nursery you should contact the school to arrange a visit and a starting date.

When children start nursery it is important that they are given time to settle into their new environment. A parent, relative or friend should stay until they are familiar with their new surroundings. Initially, the adult will leave the child for a short time only, but remain close at hand. As the child settles, the time will be extended until they can stay for the whole session.  Remember that you are most welcome to stay with your child at any time.
Each child is an individual and some take longer than others to settle.  The settling procedure is very important and ensures that your child is happy and secure in the nursery class.

[image: image2.wmf] 


· Yellow polo shirt with nursery logo
· Navy fleece with nursery logo

· Navy joggers
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Emergency Information

Parents with children in the nursery are asked to provide the school with the names, addresses and telephone numbers of two contact persons for use in case of an emergency.

You are also asked to notify the nursery of any changes to this information.

Emergency Closure Arrangements

The nursery will be opened at the times previously outlined, but occasionally circumstances arise which may result in the nursery’s closure.

Establishments may be affected by, for example, a power failure, extreme weather or difficulties with fuel supplies.  Should this happen we will do all we can to notify you with details of any closure and re-opening dates.
We shall keep in touch by telephone, by letter, through information on our school website and announcements on local radio.
No Smoking Policy

Smoking is not permitted anywhere in the nursery, the school building or grounds.

Transport

Transport is not normally provided for children attending pre-five establishments.  The council may, however, provide transport to and from nursery for children with additional support needs who may require to travel some distance to take up their placement.

Visits Out and Consent Forms

When outings for children are planned, a letter will be issued to you in advance.  You will be asked to complete consent forms that give your permission for your child’s participation.  Please note that children cannot take part in outings unless completed consent forms have been completed by their parent/carer.

Insurance

Occasionally children like to bring something special or new to nursery for their friends to see.  However, parents should ensure that valuable items are not left at nursery, as the authority has no insurance to cover the loss of such personal items.  Claims submitted are likely to be met only where the authority can be shown to have been negligent.
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Meals

Most children attend nursery for a half-day, therefore, meals are not generally provided.  However, some children may attend on a full day basis and in those circumstances a meal may be purchased.  Children attending wraparound may also purchase a meal.
Snacks and the promotion of ‘Healthy Eating’

During each morning and afternoon session the children have a snack of milk or water and fruit.  Please let the staff know if there are any foods that your child should not have.

Mearns Primary Nursery Class has a policy that any food we supply will be as nutritional as possible.  In keeping with this and in order to meet new health legislation, we do not give the children sweets or cakes, and are unable to distribute birthday cake or sweets donated by parents. We promote healthy eating in the nursery and good oral hygiene through daily tooth brushing.

Fundraising

Parents are encouraged to make a small weekly donation to nursery funds* which helps to pay for baking ingredients, items of equipment and special activities.

In addition, we sometimes join with the school to raise funds for charity.
*Accounts are kept for monies collected and are available for inspection at any time.
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Attendance at Nursery

East Renfrewshire has a clear policy on attendance, which is listed below:

“Section 30 of the 1980 Education Act lays a duty on every parent of a child of ‘school age’ to ensure that their child attends school regularly.  Attendance must be recorded (daily).

Regulation 7 of the Education (School and Placing Information) (Scotland) Amendment, Etc. Regulations 1993 requires each child’s absence from school to be recorded in the school register in four different ways:

· as authorised: i.e. approved by the authority and this includes religious observance or bereavement 

· as extended leave with parental consent i.e. family returning to its country of origin (to care for a relative or for cultural reasons)

· as unauthorised: i.e. unexplained by the parent (truancy) or most family holidays during term time

· as temporary exclusion from school.

Every effort should be made to avoid family holidays during term time.

In preparation for school we encourage regular attendance at nursery which will ensure that your child gains maximum benefit from the nursery experience.  Please telephone if your child is absent, particularly if he or she is ill or has contracted an infection.  If your child is leaving nursery please notify us in order that the place may be reallocated.

In the interest of your child’s safety please advise the Class Teacher or Child Development Officer if he or she is to be collected by someone not known to the staff members.  This avoids difficult situations, as a child cannot be allowed to leave with an adult who is unknown to nursery staff.

	Mearns Nursery Class


Medical Information

Medication

If children need medication during their time at nursery you should discuss their requirements with a member of staff.  Prescribed drugs will be given at the discretion of the Head Teacher and you will be required to complete a form which authorises nursery staff to administer the drugs to your child.  This form may be obtained from the School Office.

If your child becomes ill
Please call the School Office if your child is not able to attend nursery on a particular day.  If we do not receive a phone call, the school policy is to phone the contact names on our records to make contact.

If your child becomes ill while at nursery they will be made comfortable while we try to reach you or your emergency contact.

Minor accidents and upsets

Staff will deal with minor accidents and upsets in the nursery sympathetically.  Depending on the seriousness of the incident, the parent will either be contacted immediately or informed at the end of the session.

Staff will record any incidents in an Accident Book and ask parents to sign this as a record of notification.

Please keep us informed of any minor accidents at home to allow us to provide your child with the appropriate support.

Visits by medical staff

It is very important that full details of your child’s medical history are provided when completing enrolment forms.  This ensures that staff are as well prepared as possible for any health emergency which may arise.

While your child is attending nursery you will receive information regarding a visit from the dentist and vision screening by a visiting optometrist.
	Mearns Nursery Class


The Nursery Curriculum

In Scotland we have a Curriculum for Excellence (CfE), which caters for children from 3 – 18 years, encouraging schools and parents to work together to help all children become:

· Successful learners

· Confident individuals

· Responsible citizens

· Effective contributors

A CfE promotes active learning and teaching which encourages children to be more involved in their learning and gives them effective feedback to support their learning.

A CfE encourages creativity and innovation through enterprising teaching and learning and cross curricular work. There will still be a strong focus on Literacy, Numeracy and Health and Wellbeing.  Importance is placed on personal achievement.

Involvement of parents in their children’s learning is supported and encouraged.  At the core of our work will be our shared vision agreed by pupil, parent and staff representatives:

Building the future together through learning and achieving in a safe, fun and caring environment.
How we promote learning
We promote learning by;

· having clear aims

· implementing well thought out policies

· planning and organising resources

· having high but realistic expectations

· effectively assessing, recording and reporting

· maintaining effective links with parents, colleagues and other agencies

· creating an ethos of mutual trust, respect and co-operation

What we do
We assess current interests and needs of each child, then plan, implement and evaluate appropriate experiences.

Curriculum Content
The children in Nursery and most children in Primary 1 are working at Early Level in Curriculum for Excellence.

The eight curriculum areas are:

•Expressive arts

•Health and wellbeing

•Languages

•Mathematics

•Religious and Moral Education

•Sciences

•Social studies

•Technologies
 Planning and the Role of Play in our Nursery

In order to support learning and development through play we create a high quality curriculum for young children which:

· provides opportunities to play alone, in pairs, in small groups and large groups

· supports independence, interdependence, making choices and decisions

· is relevant and rich in content

· values and extends children’s ways of thinking, reasoning and understanding

· helps children to acquire the tools for thinking, learning and playing and enables them to become successful learners

· is culturally diverse and reflects the customs, culture and lifestyles of different ethnic groups

· involves parents in the processes of playing and learning
Staff prepare weekly and termly plans which are displayed outside the playrooms. Please come in and read these plans. The context within which the children will be working will be selected and the content of the learning/teaching experiences will be outlined in these plans.

At the end of each teaching plan, staff observations of children, their interests, reactions and their experiences will form the basis of an evaluation of the plan.  This evaluation will help to indicate the content of the next teaching plan.  Observations of the children will also help to record each child’s progress and achievement.  

Throughout the year, profiles are collated to be shared by you and your child in order to link the current experiences in the nursery with experiences in the home.
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Outdoor learning is an important part of the nursery experience.
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Assessment

Staff are constantly monitoring the progress of each child and sharing information with the parent throughout the year.

· our assessment procedures take into account the child’s physical, social, emotional and cognitive development.

· our procedures account for the diversity of young children’s development and previous experiences.

· our assessment is a continuous process, carried out by observing, listening and questioning during the course of the child’s normal activities.

· our assessment involves all staff, parents and the child.

· our assessment emphasises the child’s own progress rather than their position in relation to other children.

Additional Support for Children

In Mearns Nursery we ensure that children are provided with learning experiences which are appropriate to their stage and development.  Screening meetings are held to identify early, additional support needs.  Each child’s development is reviewed in discussion with the Class Teacher, Depute Head Teacher and Head Teacher.  Any needs arising are addressed.  Children may, at some point in their school life, experience a learning or behaviour difficulty or other barrier to their learning.
Within the Nursery a Bilingual Support Worker and other agencies as appropriate provide additional support.   We also have in place several groups to support children’s learning, addressing identified needs and barriers to learning.  Linda Clarkson, DHT is Support for Learning Coordinator.  We ensure the nursery continues to have excellent relations with health professionals, Psychological Services and Social Work.  A school Joint Support Team meets monthly to discuss individual pupils.   
Where there is concern over a child’s progress, parents will be invited to the nursery to discuss progress and explore ways in which further support may be given.  This may involve specialist help and advice from an Educational Psychologist.  The school policy is to keep you fully informed of the results of any assessments. Parents are encouraged to contact the school if they feel their child’s needs are not being met, or could be addressed more appropriately.

The Education Authority has renewed duties under the Additional Support for Learning Act 2009.  The new website for parents, http://www.ea.e-renfrew.sch.uk/parents/asn, provides important advice for parents as well as up-to-date information on parent forums and is updated on a regular basis.  The Parents Guide to Additional Support for Learning is available to download at http://enquire.org.uk/publications/parents-guide.  To order hard copies of the Parents’ Guide, or any other publications, please contact: info@enquire.org.uk
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Enquire – the Scottish Advice Service for Additional Support for Learning

Operated by Children in Scotland, Enquire offers independent, confidential advice and information on additional support for learning through:

· A telephone helpline – 0845 123 2303

· An email enquire service – info@enquire.org.uk
· An online enquiry service

· Two websites:

 www.enquire.org.uk (for parents/carers and practitioners)

 www.enquire.org.uk/yp (for children and young people)

Equal Opportunities and Social Justice

The Education Department now has a specific duty to gather information on the effect of policies and practices on the educational opportunities available to disabled pupils and their achievements.  It also has this duty in relation to race, gender and disability.  It is for this reason that pupils and their parents and carers may be asked to respond to questions, which require them to share information that may be personal and sensitive.
Parental Partnership

Our aim

Our aim is to foster genuine partnership with parents:
· providing information

· encouraging involvement in the life of the nursery class
· offering support
Working with you

· helps us to know your child

· enables us to offer an appropriate curriculum

· enables us to support the family when necessary

Working together to promote positive behaviour

The school implements a policy that promotes positive behaviour.  The nursery encourages the children to consider the needs of others and to develop self-discipline.  Members of staff are friendly, firm and consistent, always guiding the child towards acceptable behaviour.
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Scottish Schools (Parental Involvement) Act 2006

School Boards were replaced in August 2007 by a new system of Parent Councils.  The Act makes provision for all parents to be members of the Parent Forum at a school, and to have their views represented to the school, education authority and others, through a representative Parent Council for the school.

The legislation supports parental involvement in a much wider sense than before.  It aims to help all parents to be:

· Involved with their child’s education and learning

· Welcomed as active participants in the life of the school

· Encouraged to express their views on school education generally and work in partnership with the school

The Parent Council also has a role in the appointment of Head Teachers and Depute Head Teachers.

The Parent Council for our school is known as:

Mearns Primary Parent Council

The Head Teacher has a duty to attend and local Councillors may attend all meetings as advisors to the Parent Council and have the right to speak although, not being members of the Parent Council, no right to vote.

For details of current Parent Council members, please contact the school office.

Transfer to Primary 1

At transition to Primary 1, all nursery children have 2 one hour sessions with their new P1 teacher.  The Head Teacher and Depute Head Teacher meet with parents.

An information leaflet is issued and P7 pupils have made a DVD welcoming children to Mearns Primary.

Uniforms can be purchased at these parent meetings.

	Mearns Nursery Class


The Wider Community

The establishment and the community

The school promotes positive partnership within the community.  Staff, parents and children are encouraged to use the community’s facilities and we welcome members of the community into the nursery to strengthen links and to share their expertise.

Services within the community

Throughout the year we work in partnership with a variety of different services including:

· Health Service

· Social Work

· Educational Psychological Service
· Support for Learning

· Speech and Language Therapy
· Family Learning

· Community Police 
· Library Service

Links with Primary Schools

The nursery maintains close links with our associated nursery and primary schools including:
· Exchange visits to share good practice
· Cross-sectoral meetings

· Exchange of ideas and resources

· Planning continuity of curriculum

· Early literacy and numeracy
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Other Information / Addresses

Suggestions and Complaints – Addresses

We are always anxious to maintain and improve our service.  If you have any suggestions to make about the service, please contact the Head Teacher in the first instance.  Similarly, if you have a complaint about any aspect of the service you should contact the Head Teacher.  If you feel the Head Teacher has not satisfactorily resolved your complaint, please contact the Director of Education:

John Wilson

East Renfrewshire Council Offices

211 Main Street

Barrhead

G78 1SY


0141 577 3404
Complaints may also be directed to Care Commission
Central West Region

4th Floor

No1 Smithhills Street

Paisley

PA1 1EB                                 0141 843 4230

The Nursery has been inspected regularly by Care Commission. There will be a new inspection body formed in 2011.
Useful addresses
Susan Gow



Lisa McDill 

Head of Education Service 

Quality Improvement Officer

211 Main Street


211 Main Street
Barrhead



Barrhead
G78 1SY



G78 1SY

0141 577 3204


0141 577 3222

Convener of Education Committee

Mr Alan Lafferty

0141 577 3000

Our school website provides further information about the school. Holiday dates are available on this site:   www.ea.e-renfrew.sch.uk/mearns  
Data Protection Act 1998
Information on parents and carers is stored on a computer system and may be used for teaching, registration, assessment and other administrative duties.  The information is protected by the Data Protection Act 1998 and may only be disclosed in accordance with the Codes of Practice.  For further information please contact the school.
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Car Parking Facilities at the School

Below is a plan of the school grounds indicating car parking facilities for staff, buses, setting down areas, etc.  We would be most grateful if all parents could take note of these and use them as follows:

Only staff and buses should use the Staff Car Park and Bus Drop Off Areas

Parents should use the Visitor Car Park to park their car when visiting the school

The Setting Down Areas are designed for cars to stop, drop children off and drive off.  Cars should not be parked / left unattended in the Setting Down Areas.

The one-way system should be adhered to at all times.

Thank you for your cooperation in this matter.
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